


[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones
Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 21st March 2022, 10.00am, Council Chamber, Clones Municipal District Office.  
Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Hugh McElvaney, Pat Treanor and Seamus Coyle.
In Attendance:	Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-ordinator, Gillian Costello Staff Officer, Kevin West A/SEE, and Adrian Kerley EE
Apologies:	Cllr. Sean Gilliland, Patricia Monahan DOS, Colin Murphy EE.  
The Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell welcomed all to the meeting and extended a welcome to Mr Kevin West A/Senior Executive Engineer and Mr Adrian Kerley Executive Engineer.  
1. Confirmation of Minutes
Cllr Hugh McElvaney proposed February’s monthly meeting minutes, Cllr Pat Treanor seconded the proposal and it was agreed by all. 
2. Correspondence Sent 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Correspondence sent was noted by the members.  
3. Correspondence Received
Correspondence received was noted by the members.  There was a discussion regarding the upcoming meeting with Evergreen Care, in relation to the closure of The Sacred Heart Nursing Home; in preparation for this meeting, it was agreed that contact would be made with the Councils Economic Co-Ordinator Ms Máire Cullinan, regarding the identification of potential options for utilising these premises.
4. Consideration of report on NTA’s Active Travel Investment Programme – Mr. Kevin West A/SEE Roads
Mr. Kevin West presented the 2022 Active Travel programme. The presentation outlined the various projects with their respective allocations, which will be undertaken in Ballybay Clones Municipal District. 
A general discussion was had by the members, during which the following queries where addressed; Mr. Kevin West confirmed that particular project allocations were lower than those advised in 2021 and advised that NTA have made a commitment to fund approved projects through to completion. It was noted that allocation adjustments will take place as project expenditure reaches the respective current budget limit.  
Mr. Kevin West noted that in regard to one off works such as e.g. lighting, footpaths etc, these will not qualify as standalone proposals.  Projects of this nature will need to be elements of an overall plan for the area. Funding for such plans has been included in the 2022 allocations.  
[bookmark: _Hlk99634795]Cllr. Hugh McElvaney noted there were drainage issues on the R183 in the Townlands of Faltagh Annalore and Swans Cross Roundabout.  Cllr. Hugh McElvaney also noted that a crash barrier was urgently required on the R183 at Corglass. Mr. Kevin McNally advised that funding had been received in 2022 for to address the flooding issue at Analore. Funding was not available for the other highlighted issues, but these issues would be brought to the attention of the Roads section.
Cllr. Pat Treanor noted the Active Travel Scheme is receiving positive feedback among the public. Cllr. Pat Treanor highlighted the importance of identifying potential projects and to this end the upcoming Area Based Transport Assessment could identify works fitting Active Travel criteria; namely the Cara Street Junction.  
Mr. Kevin McNally advised that a consultant had been engaged to examine options for Cara Street junction and to prepare a design. It was envisaged that a contractor would be appointed in Q2 2022.  Cllr. Seamus Coyle requested an update on proposals for traffic calming in Rockcorry and also the issue of subsidence at Camphill off the R183. 
Mr. Kevin West advised funding had been secured for an traffic assessment in Rockcorry and the Active Travel team were currently in the process of procuring a consultant. Mr. Kevin McNally noted that the substance issue at Camphill would be further investigated. 
Cllr. Hugh McElvaney proposed the Active Travel Scheme plans when completed should be presented to the Municipal District Members.  This was unanimously agreed by all.  

5. Consideration of report on proposed Part 8 application for works to the R181 – Mr. Adrian Kerley EE

Mr. Adrian Kerley presented the proposed Part 8 application for works to the R181, Crossduff to Cavan Border.  This presentation outlined the budget, design and programme of works.  
Following discussion among the Members, it was noted the actual scope of works was not reflected in the project description and would require amendment.  Cllr. Seamus Coyle requested that Shantonagh Village would be reviewed under this project, prioritising the junction which he considered very dangerous; this was unanimously agreed by all. 
Mr McNally confirmed that a detail design for improvement works to the junction at Lough Egish was complete. The Municipal District office was in discussions with the relevant landowners to agree the acquisition of the required lands. 
Mr. Kevin West noted that the Council was in discussions with Cavan County Council regarding works from the Cavan Border.  

6. Consideration of Ballybay Clones Municipal District Schedule of Works for 2022

Mr Kevin McNally gave a breakdown of the proposed Schedule of Works for 2022.  The members thanked Mr McNally and the staff in the Municipal District for their continued hard work. The members all raised the issue of the continued deterioration of the roads network within the Municipal District and expressed their concerns regarding increasing costs and its potential impact on ability to deliver the agreed 2022 works programme.  Mr Kevin McNally advised that the procurement process for the appointment of the surfacing contractor was ongoing. Mr McNally noted that the Municipal District office was confident of delivering the agreed programme.  
Following general discussions, Cllr. Pat Treanor noted Road allocations were stagnant , resulting in less roads on the programme each year.  Cllr. Pat Treanor noted that there needed to be a special allocation to bring roads up to standard in the Ballybay/Clones Municipal district. This was supported by Cllr. Seamus Coyle and agreed by all. In relation to the Low-Cost Safety Scheme allocation, Mr. Kevin McNally confirmed that he would circulate details of the proposed projects to the members. 
Cllr. Richard Truell enquired as to why only 2 schemes for Ballybay/Clones Municipal District qualified for funding and sought details on the proposed 2022 surface dressing programme. Mr. Kevin McNally advised Mr. Colin Murphy prepared and submitted proposals costing €200,000 for the Municipal District. It was noted that these proposals, in conjunction with projects received from the other Municipal Districts were submitted for the county and following an assessment by the Department, the qualifying list included 2 projects for this Municipal District. Mr McNally confirmed that he would continue to seek funding for the remaining projects. 
Mr McNally confirmed that the proposed surface dressing programme was not finalised, but it would be presented at the next Roads in committee meeting.  Following discussions between the Members regarding costs of Road Resurfacing and the perceived successes and failures of recent pilot schemes undertaken in County Monaghan e.g. Reclaimed Asphalt and CBGM, Mr. Kevin McNally advised previous methods of road construction e.g. tar & chipping are no longer utilised as they offered little in terms of longevity.  It was noted that discussions were continually undertaken with the Department to explore alternative cheaper forms of road construction.  
Cllr. Seamus Coyle & all Members acknowledged the efforts and work of Municipal District staff compiling the 2022 Schedule of Works.  

7. Report by Municipal District Coordinator

Mr Kevin McNally gave his report:
Scotshouse Town and Village 
All fencing and lighting works have now been completed for this project. 

Ballybay Courtyard Site
Works are completed on the new carpark Ballybay Courtyard site. Public lighting to the new carpark has been energised. The Councils Housing section are finalising the appointment of a contractor to construct the agreed social housing scheme on the remainder of the Council owned lands. These works will be commencing in the coming months. 

Ballybay Town and Village 
Pat Denning Ltd has installed the required ducting for the feature lighting the Ballybay Water Tower. The Municipal District is liaising with Airtricity to arrange for the installation of the lighting to the base of the tower. Remedial works to the boundary wall will be completed by the end of March.  Phase 1 of the CCTV system covering the town side of the town park has been installed. Design work for the proposed Lido and refurbishment of the boathouse is ongoing. 

Ballybay Regeneration committee
The last meeting of the Ballybay Regeneration committee was held on Thursday 9th March - next meeting date is planned for Thursday 28th April 2022 at 6.00pm.  

Ballybay Streetscape regeneration scheme
Olivia Duffy of Ballybay Tidy Towns has submitted a proposal under the Ballybay Streetscape regeneration scheme to paint 11 properties in the town. It has not been possible to identify the owners of a number of these properties. Ballybay Tidy Towns proposes to provide the match funding required and has requested that the Council provide funding of €1500 towards this initiative. I recommend that this funding is provided.  
Drumfaldra Flood Alleviation Scheme
S Wilkin has substantially completed the works on the Drumfaldra flood alleviation scheme. Outstanding works consist of completion of head walls and making good the site. These works will be completed in the coming weeks. 

Former Lennard Arms Hotel 
Lowry Construction has commenced phase 1 of the works to the former Lennard Arms.  These works consist of stripping out the building and asbestos removal. The Councils archaeologist has been on site and is in the process of undertaking investigative works to determine if there are artefacts that may impact on the Councils proposals for the site. 

Clones Town and Village 
The contract to install ducting to facilitate the undergrounding of overhead cables on Cara Street has been awarded to Sammy Wilkin. These works are due to commence shortly and have a programme of 6 weeks. The Consultant appointed to review the traffic flows in the town centre has completed the parking and topographical surveys. We are awaiting his preliminary findings.

Clones to Smithboro Greenway 
The consultant has reviewed the feedback received during the public consultation events held in Smithboro and Clones and incorporated same into the route selection process. Further public consultation for the project was held in Clones on 14th March 2022 with a further event is planned for 23rd March 2022, 6pm to 8pm in Smithboro, Community Centre.

Latton Village 
Pat Denning Ltd has completed the section of the footpath from the housing estate to the church. Works on the opposite side of the road are proceeding and be completed before the end of March. 

Ballybay Clones Erne East Partnership 
Next meeting is scheduled for 25th May at 6.00 via teams.

Town and Village 2022
Following on from detailed applications submitted to the Department, this Municipal District has been successful in obtaining finding under the Town and Village Renewal Programme for projects in Clones, Rockcorry, Drum and Threemilehouse. 

Fermanagh Street 
This project was developed by the Town Team and consists of:
· Revitalisation and Enhancement of Fermanagh St and Diamond Area in way of façade repairs, rainwater goods repair and replacements, building colour scheme planning and repainting of buildings,
· Redesign of parking on Fermanagh Street in an attempt to make Clones more user friendly and more attractive to passing motorists to stop off in the town centre,
· Removal of high-rise boundary walls to derelict properties, resulting in the provision of a Micro Park green space on Fermanagh Street, and 
· Rejuvenation of Street Furniture and street lighting.
It is proposed that the scheme will give assistance to property owners to improve the outside of their properties with them contributing approx. 25% of the cost. The following is the projected breakdown in funding: 
· Own Resources - €9,667.25 - Ballybay Clones Municipal District General Allocation
· Private Contribution - €45,356.87 – Private Property Owners
· Grant funding of - €230,126.48 - Town and Village Renewal Scheme 
It is proposed to meet the Clones Town Team in the coming weeks to agree how to progress the project. 

Drum and Rockcorry Village plans €25k
This project consists of the completion of a village health check involving data gathering, engagement and consultation with the local community to identify key concerns, thoughts, opinions and ideas of local residents and visitors within the village. The rural economic check exercise is structured to result in the development of village plans, within which the following objectives will be explored:
· Assessment of the existing natural, heritage and built environment as a base for rural enterprise
· Sustainable development of vibrant and attractive town/village centres
· Building on and enhancing any heritage base
· Fostering economic growth through rural enterprise
· Harnessing the potential of the surrounding landscape
· Encouraging rural tourism potential
Match funding of €10,000 is required for these projects. 

Threemilehouse Muga and fitness equipment
This project consists of the construction of a MUGA, removal and repositioning of fence and landscaping of grounds adjacent river running through the village and restoration of flower beds on the main street.  Also proposed is the installation of outdoor fitness equipment strategically located in the two housing estates, and repair of defective footpaths in the village.

The following is the projected breakdown in funding:
· Own Resources - €12,194 - Ballybay Clones Municipal District General Allocation
· Grant funding of - €100,000 – Town and Village
Mr McNally recommended the required match funding is provided from the Municipal District allocation. 

Cllr. Hugh McElvaney proposed that the Municipal District provide the required match funding. This was seconded by Cllr. Richard Truell and agreed by all. 
Roads Programme

Mr Kevin McNally presented this report:
The letter of Intent has been issued to the successful tenderer for the works. The signing of the contract has been delayed however, due to the ongoing oil price fluctuations affecting the country. This may result in the tender having to be re-advertised. Once appointed, the successful contractor is due to commence overlay works in the Ballybay Clones Municipal District.  
Preparatory drainage works is complete on the Carrickatee road, the Aghafin road and on the Magheraveely road in Clones.  We commenced work on the Drumhillagh Road, Aghabog last week.
Drumate Bridge 
Truir Construction have completed works on Drumate bridge and the road is now open.

Bitmac Patch Repairs 
The contractor has completed works repairing dangerous dips/slunks identified on our roads network. The contract value was in the region of €150,000.

Ballybay Footpath Repairs
The Municipal District have issued a Letter of Intent to the successful tenderer for the repairs to damaged or defective footpaths in Ballybay Town. On return of the required documents and a proposed works programme it would be the Municipal Districts intention to commence these repairs as soon as possible.     
[bookmark: _Hlk54017222]8. Matters arising from previous minutes

Cllr Pat Treanor sought an update on Clones Artists’ Studios request for expressions of interest from suitably qualified Artists regarding the renting of 2 separate studios and an update on the Council investigations into the provision of serviced sites in the urban areas, Cllr. Hugh McElvaney expressed his support.  Mr. Kevin McNally noted that the Council was currently focusing its efforts to address dereliction in the town centre and had recently purchased a number of derelict sites for the purposes of social housing. Mr McNally noted that he would seek an update on the operation of the Arts Studio from the Councils Arts officer. 

Cllr Richard Truell requested a date for the defibrillator installation in Erica’s Fairy Forest Mr. Kevin McNally advised it has been ordered and expected within 6-8 weeks.  

9. Notice of Motion

Cllr Seamus Coyle proposed;
"That Ballybay-Clones Municipal District demand from the Minister for Foreign Affairs, Simon Coveney TD and the Government, an immediate expedition of the issuing of Passports to applicants. There are currently an estimated 115,000 applications, awaiting passport issue, with very lengthy delays been experienced in the issuing of first-time child applications. These delays are causing enormous inconvenience, distress and cancellations for individuals travelling for work related trips, and families travelling for family occasions etc. A fit for purpose passport service is essential to meet the projected 1.7 million applications in 2022".

The motion is to be forwarded to the Minister for Foreign Affairs, Simon Coveney TD and all local Oireachtas Members.
This was seconded by Cllr Richard Truell and agreed by all.

“Ballybay/Clones Municipal District request Monaghan County Council to identify and note available and suitable properties in their ownership or property portfolio and also in public ownership to accommodate Ukraine refugees arriving into Ireland.  
The Council demands of the Russian Communist Regime to immediately withdraw its forces from Ukraine, to end the deaths and suffering of innocent people.  The generosity of the Irish people, Irish Government and agencies working with the Ukrainian people are to be commended, while all associates of the Russian invaders are to be condemned.”

The motion is to be forwarded to the Monaghan County Council and the Minister for Foreign Affairs, Simon Coveney TD.  

This was seconded by Cllr Hugh McElvaney and agreed by all.
10. Questions

Cllr. Pat Treanor asked;

When is it expected to have the Restoration Improvement works completed on the Magheraveely road, Clones? 
Answer: 
The Councils Roads Section have issued the letter of Intent to the preferred contractor for the County’s 2022 Restoration Improvement works. The successful contractor is programmed to initially commence overlay works in the Ballybay Clones Municipal District. It is expected that the works to the Magheraveely road, Clones will be completed in Q2 2022. 

[bookmark: _Hlk98153768]Will the current ramp be replaced at Millbrook, and can there be another ramp installed near the entrance to Lios ‘a Goirtín.  
Answer:
The current ramp at Millbrook will be replaced following overlay works. The Municipal District will examine if there is a suitable location to install a second ramp at the entrance to Lios ‘a Goirtín.  

When do you expect to have the Restoration, work completed on the Edenaforan to Lisoarty road (LS6120).  
Answer:
The Councils Roads Section have issued the letter of Intent to the preferred contractor for the County’s 2022 Restoration Improvement works. The successful contractor is programmed to initially commence overlay works in the Ballybay Clones Municipal District. It is expected that the works to the Edenaforan to Lisoarty road (LS6120) will be completed in Q2 2022. 

Can the Council carry out emergency improvement works on the LT 32003, Carrickinare, Ballybay.  
Answer: 
The LT32003 has been placed on the Defects App and repairs will be carried out as soon as resources permit.

What options do the residents on the LT40052, Lisirril, Shantonagh, have to address the very bad state of their road.  
Answer: 
The Municipal District have received several requests relating to this road over the last few years. The LT40052 is not included on the 2022-2024 roads programme. While we have previously undertaken patch repairs, these repairs offer only a very temporary solution to the issue. The entire local road network in Monaghan was surveyed at the end of 2021 and the LT40052 was rated as a category 3-4 road, indicating that it requires a bitmac overlay. The current budgets allow the Municipal District to resurface 4-5 local roads per year totalling approximately 12km in length. The Municipal District have circa 1000km of roads, with approximately 200km rated in the 1-4 category.   

The Community Involvement scheme (CIS) offers a pathway to having the required works completed, the scheme though does require a contribution from the residents/landowners. The Municipal District will arrange for patching repairs to be completed on the road. 

11. CE Orders 
CE orders 10/22 to 26/22 were noted by the members.

12. Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy 

Vote of Sympathy 
· To Cllr. Seamus Coyle and his family on the death of his cousin, Christopher Leahy, Castlecoote, Roscommon.  
· To the Kerr family, on the death of Dan Kerr Clones, Monaghan. 
· To the Brennan family on the death of Kieran Brennan, Smithborough, Monaghan.  

13. AOB

[bookmark: _Hlk100043943]St. Patrick Day Parade committees and participants where acknowledged and congratulated by the Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell and all members on their efforts and success in organising their local parades.  It was unanimously agreed Ballybay/Clones Municipal District will issue letters of congratulations to each committee.  

14. Setting of date for April meeting of the Municipal District

It was agreed the date for next months meeting will be Wednesday April 13th at 10am with a Roads in committee scheduled for after this meeting. 

Meeting concluded. 
[bookmark: _Hlk57900498]Next meeting scheduled for 13th April 2022 at 10.00am 



Signed	__________________________ 
Cathaoirleach 

Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	13th April 2022




